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10:00:00 INT. PSYCHIATRIC HOSPITAL, INTERVIEW ROOM - DAY 

ALICE MORGAN sits at a table. 
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ALICE 
Now what? 

SCHENK (O.S.) 
I'd just like to run through it one more time, if I 
may. 

Opposite her is MARTIN SCHENK. He slides a 
photograph of LUTHER across the table. 

MUSIC IN  L2 1M1 10:00:12 SCHENK (CONT) 
Who is this? 

ALICE 
That's John. 

SCHENK (O.S.) 
John? 

ALICE 
Luther. 

SCHENK 
And who is John Luther? 

ALICE 
My friend.  
 
She smiles.  

SCHENK (O.S.) 
How did you and John meet? 

ALICE 
When I was suspected of killing my parents.  

SCHENK (O.S.) 
And after that, you became friends? 

ALICE 
We grew close. 

10:00:44 INT. LUTHER'S FLAT - DAY     

LUTHER stands on his balcony looking out over the 
city.  

SCHENK (V.O.) 
And how exactly would you characterise this 
closeness? 

ALICE (V.O.) 
Well, we were ... 
 

10:00:51 INT. PSYCHIATRIC HOSPITAL, INTERVIEW ROOM - DAY 
 
ALICE (CONT) 
... simpatico. And I pitied him. 

SCHENK (O.S.) 
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SHENK (CONT)  
... did John ask you to do this? 
 
ALICE smiles.  

ALICE 
Good heavens, no. He was absolutely livid. We had 
quite a tiff. Things were said. 

10:01:56 
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That’ll be the one. So what, you’re in here because 
you picked up a shoplifter? 

LUTHER 
They set up a new unit; Serious and Serial. 

RIPLEY 
You not fancy staying in Cold Case, revealing the 
identity of Jack the Ripper? 

LUTHER 
Well let’s just see if you're going to be as cheeky 
as that when you have to pick me up at eight in the 
morning. Cause at eight in the morning I am grizzly. 

RIPLEY 
Well I was told I'd be in uniform for two years, 
minimum. 

LUTHER 
Trying to make you resign, aren’t they? Humiliated 
ya, bullied you, you're a bit of an embarrassment. 
But you didn't leave? No, no you didn’t.  
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She was strangled and then ... 

LUTHER lifts the sheet and sees SADIE. 

LUTHER 
Throat slashed from right to left. Very sharp blade. 
Do you think he’s having a joke, what do you think? 

He stands and looks round. 

RIPLEY 
What kind of joke? 

LUTHER 
Well slaughtered like cattle right next to a meat 
market. Let’s have a look at him. 

MUSIC IN  L2 1M4 10:08:52 RIPLEY passes a picture of MR PUNCH, captured on 
CCTV.  

 LUTHER (CONT) 
 Mr Punch.  

LUTHER takes in the buildings around him. 

10:09:07 INT. POLICE STATION, CORRIDOR – DAY 

LUTHER and RIPLEY enter through the front door and 
walk towards the SSU Bullpen.  He passes a POLICE 
OFFICER en route who acknowledges him. 

POLICE OFFICER 
Welcome on board Sir. 
 
LUTHER 
Cheers. 

They approach the Bullpen and enter.   

10:09:22 INT. SSU, BULLPEN - DAY  

The room is fully staffed, all busy at work. 

POLICE OFFICERS 
Good to see you sir / Morning Guv / Hello / Sir / 
Sir. 
 
LUTHER 
Morning all.    
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LUTHER (CONT) 
All this is for effect: murder by theatre and I bet 
the same goes for "I am the sun that shines". 
Alright it’s designed to give him some sort of 
prestige .... 

RIPLEY 
Yeah people are already talking about him. 

LUTHER 
That’s right and if he’s that desperate to be 
noticed, then this was opening night. There’ll be a 
lot more where this comes from. 

GRAY 
Okay. I'll source the chant. And the mask; I’ll 
check websites, collectors; See who's buying, who’s 
selling.  
 
LUTHER 
Alright.  
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RIPLEY and GRAY at their desks. 

GRAY 
So what was it like, being bumped back to uniform? 

RIPLEY 
I was never ashamed to wear a uniform. 

GRAY 
What about working for His Satanic Majesty? 

RIPLEY 
Sorry, who? 

GRAY 
Luther. Is he really as dirty as they say? 

RIPLEY 
Who? 

GRAY 
They. 

RIPLEY 
What, all the people who’ve never worked with him? 

GRAY 
Look I'm just saying you know the pitfalls. You can 
tell me 
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CAROLINE 
Do you ever hear of necro-porn? 

LUTHER recoils from it. 

CAROLINE (CONT) 
This is what they're going to do to Jenny. This 
afternoon. Explain to me how this isn't rape. The 
men who do this aren't actors. They pay for it. Do 
you understand what that means? Men are paying to 
rape my daughter. 

LUTHER 
So many times, I've tried to help people by doing 
things that I shouldn't have done. And it’s only 
made it worse. 

CAROLINE 
You think? You didn't need to treat her dad the way 
you did. Degrading him in public. H0i2ay 
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Well she is now. Apparently. But Benny, I need to 
find her - today. Or that is going to happen to her. 
Or worse. Now you’ve worked vice. Any laws you have 
to break to help me do that? 

BENNY 
Well, people like this like to keep a low profile 
for obvious reasons. But if there's a revenue 
stream, there's a paper trail. So I'll make a few 
phone calls, see what I can dig out for you. 

LUTHER 
Alight, just let me know as soon as you know 
anything, alright? 
 
BENNY 
No problem.  

LUTHER exits, BENNY gets on with the work. 

10:16:45 EXT. PETTICOAT LANE - DAY  

ABBY is milling her way around, taking photographs 
with her digital camera. 

CAMERON walks up to her smiling. 

CAMERON 
Excuse me, are you an Art student? 

ABBY 
God, am I that obvious?  
 
They walk together.  

CAMERON 
No, no, no, where do you go? 

ABBY 
Erm, St Martins. 

CAMERON 
No!  
 
He laughs. 
 
CAMERON (CONT) 
Me too! I went to St Martins. 

ABBY 
Really?! 

CAMERON 
Yeah. God it’s a small world or what? What're you 
doing? Erm, Fine art or? 

ABBY 
 Er, no, textiles. 

 
CAMERON 
Oh? 
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ABBY 
Yeah we have to erm, design a print that somehow 
evokes London. 
 
She takes more pictures. He follows her as she moves 
off trying to get on with her work. 

CAMERON 
Well, you came to the right place for that, eh? I  

MUSIC IN  L2 1M6 10:17:34 mean this, this is, is London! It used to be a quiet 
little lane, you know lined with elm trees and so 
on. But they've been selling stuff here since 1608! 
Then in the 17th century, the Huguenots arrived. Er, 
18th century, it becomes like a centre for er, for 
cloth making. And then in 1830, they tried to change 
the name “Petticoat" was considered too raunchy for 
the Victorians. But it didn't work. Petticoat Lane 
endures!  

ABBY 
Are you like a local historian? 

CAMERON 
No, no, no, I just love the place. You can feel the 
time. Like, layers of time. Strata of time. A big 
cake of time. You know it's magic. It's got magic to 
it. Hey! Do you want to see something really cool? 
 
She looks a bit nervous and tries to move away, but 
he keeps close.  

ABBY 
No, no I’m fine thanks. 

CAMERON 
The most London thing ever. 
 
ABBY 
No ... 
 
CAMERON 
The single most London thing you'll ever see? 

ABBY 
No honestly I’m fine, thank you.  
 
She walks off. He watches her go.  

ABBY steps out around the back of the stalls and 
looks around nervously. Suddenly MR PUNCH steps out 
in front of her and grabs her. She screams as he 
pushes her back up an alley. 

10:18:44 EXT. PETTICOAT LANE - DAY 
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GRAY 
Fine. But that's not what he said, is it? 

She walks off. 

10:19:59 EXT. PETTICOAT LANE, ALLEY ENTRANCE - DAY  

LUTHER stands on the inside of the police tape 
confronting the CROWD gathered on the other side. 

LUTHER 
... Yeah I’d like you to speak to my detectives. 
Anyone else? Can you just give us a little room 
please, er, so we can work, alright? Now you can go 
home, if you can, please ... 
 
CAMERON stands behind, slightly set back from the 
CROWD, watching. 
 
POLICE OFFICERS 
Move back ... can you clear some space ... can you 
move back everyone. No more photos ... make some 
space, thank you... 
 
LUTHER notices CAMERON watching, he stares at him, 
then casually, Cameron turns and walks away. 

LUTHER makes his way through the CROWD and follows 
CAMERON. 

MUSIC IN  L2 1M7 10:20:17  LUTHER 
Excuse me. 

10:20:19 EXT. PETTICOAT LANE/STREET - DAY 

CAMERON walks on, oblivious of LUTHER following. 
Then he picks up pace and crosses the road, LUTHER 
is hot on his heels. 

10:20:45 EXT. BACKSTREET - DAY  

CAMERON turns down the back street.  LUTHER talks 
into his phone. 

LUTHER  
Message for DS Ripley, chasing suspect, North 
Burch Estate, Southside. Thin IC1, brown hair, 
hurry up ... 

LUTHER follows him. 

CAMERON is way ahead of him. 

10:21:06 EXT. PETTICOAT LANE – DAY 

A POLICE OFFICER whispers something to RIPLEY. 

RIPLEY 
Where?  

10:21:09 EXT. BACKSTREET - DAY  
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LUTHER follows CAMERON’s trail and turns a corner. 

10:21:13 EXT. BACK ALLEY / STAIRCASE - DAY  

LUTHER runs up a flight of steps behind the 
buildings and makes his way through. 

A twisting, turning, stealth pursuit through narrow 
pathway behind the buildings. 

LUTHER stops just at the back of a derelict house, 
he pauses then goes in. 

10:22:05 INT. DERELICT BUILDING - DAY  

LUTHER enters the DERELICT BUILDING. He moves along 
a corridor, looking around cautiously, as he makes 
his way through, peering into the empty rooms. 

He sees another open door and walks over peering 
inside the next room, he sees something and s
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RIPLEY and GRAY approach the building.  

10:23:45 INT. DERELICT BUILDING, SMALL ROOM - DAY  

LUTHER tries to get up, blinded by the pepper spray. 

LUTHER then loses his balance and falls. 

SFX: POLICE activity outside. 

Suddenly RIPLEY and GRAY run in.  

RIPLEY  
Boss?! 

They run over to LUTHER struggling, who fanatically 
points towards the door. 

RIPLEY 
Go. Go Go. 
 
GRAY 
Check outside!  Through there.  
 
GRAY and the POLICE OFFICER run outside. 

LUTHER makes frantic gestures - 
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LUTHER 
Alice. 
 

MUSIC OUT L2 1M8 10:25:40 He walks over to the table where ALICE is sitting, 
she has a bandage around one of her wrists. He sits. 

LUTHER (CONT) 
What's this? 

ALICE 
A permanent solution to a temporary problem. 

LUTHER 
How many times have you tried it? 

ALICE 
Fewer than a hundred. Sadly, each attempt ended in 
failure. So they gave me no choice but just to keep 
on living. 

LUTHER 
And to keep you safe, they put you in here. 

ALICE 
Well, it is a secure hospital, John. 

LUTHER 
As secure as a prison? 

ALICE 
One can only assume so. You seeing anyone? 

LUTHER 
It’s none of your business. 

ALICE 
Because I’m not. Most of the people in here are 
women. Not that I mind, per se. Needs must. But they 
do tend to veer on the mentally ill. Child abuse, 
spouse abuse, alcohol abuse. It's all just 
breathtakingly un-erotic. What about you? 

LUTHER 
What about me? 

ALICE 
Have you left yet? 

LUTHER 
Left where? 

ALICE 
The police force. 

LUTHER 
No. 

ALICE 
Will you? 

He thinks. 
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No it’s more than that isn’t it, there’s something 
else he’s trying to achieve. 
 
He turns away to talk to another TEAM MEMBER. GRAY 
thinks hard. 
 
LUTHER (CONT) 
Erm, have you got that file from the er ...  
 
GRAY 
Guv! 
 
LUTHER turns and looks at her. 
 
GRAY (CONT) 
Can I have a word? Sort of, off the record, type 
thing. 
 
LUTHER  
Of course.  
 
He walks over to her and sits down. 
 
GRAY  
Ok, erm, I'm guessing you've read my personnel file. 
So, you know how hard I have worked to get here. 
Now, my point is and please don't take this the 
wrong way - 

LUTHER 
I promise to try. 

GRAY 
But, today you asked me to confiscate people's 
mobile phones - when there was no actual ... 
 
LUTHER 
Gray ... 
 
GRAY 
... no real legal grounds. 

LUTHER 
Gray, Gray, it was a figure of speech. 

GRAY 
Yeah, I know. I get that. Really. It’s just, well if 
I had just confiscated them, would you have minded? 

LUTHER 
Honestly? No. But I would have protected you from 
any circumstances. 

GRAY 
That’s my point. I don't want to have to need that 
kind of protection. You know with the best will in 
the world, I don't want to end up like DS Ripley. He 
was like this rising star, and now ... 

LUTHER 
He’s what? 
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GRAY 
He’s well. 
 
LUTHER 
What? 
 
GRAY 
Tarnished, sort of.  
 
LUTHER 
Tarnished? 
 
GRAY 
Sorry. Erm, I don't want to risk my career when it's 
only getting started. It’s just - this is my job, 
y'know. 

LUTHER 
Noted. 
 
She heaves a sigh of relief and he gets up and walks 
over to BENNY. 

LUTHER (CONT) 
Benny? Have you got that address? 

BENNY 
Surely do. Question is, do you want it? 
 
LUTHER 
Give it to me. 
 

MUSIC IN  L2 1M10 10:32:57 He takes the piece of paper and walks off. 
 
GRAY turns and nervously watches him go.   

10:33:03 EXT. SEEDY HOUSE, STREET - DAY  

LUTHER walks along the street and approaches a large 
building and goes inside. 

10:33:12 INT. SEEDY HOUSE, ENTRANCE - DAY  

LUTHER enters and sees two MEN ahead of him. 

MAN 
Can I help you? 
 
LUTHER 
Yeah, you can shut up. 
 
He walks past them showing them his badge as he 
enters the corridor.   

10:33:21 INT. SEEDY HOUSE, HALLWAY - DAY  

LUTHER walks all the way down, sounds of moaning 
coming from one of the rooms. 

10:33:29 INT. SEEDY HOUSE, PORN SET - DAY  
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JENNY 
Well it’s my life and actually I really like it. 

LUTHER 
Oh yes, so what about the drugs? The meth? You see I 
think you've got one maybe two months, before your 
teeth start falling out.  
 
She sneers and shows him her teeth.  

LUTHER (CONT) 
Come on, Jenny ey. You see the thing is I don’t 
think you're doing this by choice. Not really. 

JENNY 
That's just a cuddly thought so you can sleep at 
night. Nah. Need the coinage. Rent to pay. 

LUTHER 
What do you want? 
 
JENNY looks around then back at another of the MALE 
PORN STARS walking past. 
 
LUTHER (CONT) 
Alright, well I can tell I'm not going to change 
your mind. So why don’t you just call your mum? Let 
her hear your voice?  

JENNY 
It's not my voice she wants to hear. She's no 
different from the freaks that get off on these 
films. It's not who I actually am that matters. It’s  

MUSIC IN  L2 1M11 10:35:49 who they wish I was. 

LUTHER glances over at one of the MALE PORN STARS 
walking past the room.  

MALE STAR 
Jenny. 

Then he closes his eyes and sighs. 

JENNY gets up and starts to leave. 

LUTHER 
Oi.  
 
JENNY 
Tell her I’m fine.  

She leaves. 

10:36:09 EXT. SEEDY HOUSE, STREET - DAY  

LUTHER exits. An air of weariness and melancholy as 
he walks up the street. 

10:36:19 INT. SEEDY HOUSE, STREET - DAY  

FLASH IMAGE: JENNY on the set. 
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10:36:21 EXT. SEEDY HOUSE, STREET - DAY  

LUTHER carries on walking. 

10:36:24 INT. SEEDY HOUSE, STREET - DAY  

FLASH IMAGE: JENNY on the set. 

10:36:26 EXT. SEEDY HOUSE, STREET - DAY  

LUTHER stops and thinks. 

10:36:33 INT. SEEDY HOUSE, STREET - DAY  

FLASH IMAGE: JENNY on the set being suffocated 
whilst having sex. 

10:36:34 EXT. SEEDY HOUSE, STREET - DAY  

LUTHER stares at the seedy house. 

10:36:36 INT. SEEDY HOUSE, STREET - DAY  

FLASH IMAGE: JENNY on the set being suffocated 
whilst having sex. 

10:36:38 EXT. SEEDY HOUSE, STREET - DAY  

LUTHER stares at the seedy house and closes his 
eyes. 

10:36:40 INT. SEEDY HOUSE, PORN SET - DAY  

LUTHER stomps in and over to the scene being filmed. 

LUTHER 
Right that’s it the shows over. Come on the shows 
over. Oy, Oy, Oy. 

JENNY jumps up from the bed and tries to run off, 
but LUTHER grabs her and carries her out as she 
struggles to get away. 

LUTHER (CONT) 
Jenny Jones... 
 
JENNY 
Get off me. 
 
LUTHER 
I am arresting you on suspicion of possessing a 
controlled substance.  
 
JENNY 
Get off me. 
 
LUTHER 
You do not have to say anything ... 

10:36:53 EXT. SEEDY HOUSE – DAY   
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LUTHER drags JENNY out. 

LUTHER (CONT) 
...But if you do not mention... 

He then picks her up and carries her up the street 
in a fireman’s lift as she screams and punches him. 

JENNY 
Heeelllp!  

10:37:05 INT. LUTHER'S CAR - DAY  

LUTHER drives, JENNY is cuffed to the door in the 
back seat. 

MUSIC OUT L2 1M11 10:37:08 JENNY 
What did I do? You didn't find any drugs! Search me! 
I don't take drugs! I'm clean! 

LUTHER 
Can you do me a favour. Yeah can you shut up for one 
second. 

JENNY 
I'm clean! I'm clean! I'm clean!  

LUTHER 
Justin? 

10:37:16 INT. POLICE STATION, CORRIDOR – DAY 

RIPLEY is walking through on the phone. 

LUTHER (CONT – V.O.) 
D’you get a beat on that DNA? 

RIPLEY 
Er, yeah Cameron Pell. Artist. Well failed artist. 

10:37:22 INT. LUTHER'S CAR - DAY  

LUTHER 
A History of mental illness? 

RIPLEY (V.O.) 
No. But the man’s got... 
 

10:37:25 INT. SSU, BULLPEN – DAY   
 
RIPLEY enters and picks up a printout as he walks 
through. 
 
RIPLEY (CONT) 
...serious issues. Five years back he was arrested 
for gate-crashing some modern art exhibition. He’s 
burst in wearing a clown mask, slashed a lot of 
paintings with a flensing knife. When they tried to 
throw him out, he’s gone completely tonto. Cut up 
two doormen. Lucky to escape an attempted murder 
charge.  
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CAROLINE is alone, nursing a glass of wine. Phone 
rings and we hear the answerphone. 

BABA ON ANSWERPHONE (V.O.) 
Pick up, come on, come on. Bitch pick up! Now 
listen have you done as you were asked? Have you? 

She knocks the rest of her drink back, tears pouring 
down her cheeks.  

10:40:14 EXT. LONDON STREET – NIGHT 

MUSIC OUT L2 1M12 10:40:16 Establishing shot. 

10:40:18 EXT. BLOCK OF FLATS, CAMERON’S FLAT – NIGHT 

Establishing shot. 

RIPLEY (V.O.) 
No sign of Cameron.  Flats completely empty. 

10:40:22 INT. CAMERON'S FLAT - NIGHT  

LUTHER and RIPLY look around at the empty space. 

LUTHER  
Why the empty flat? It’s almost like he’s never 
been here before. 

10:40:39 EXT. BLOCK OF FLATS, CAMERON’S FLAT – NIGHT 

LUTHER and RIPLEY can be seen through the large 
windows. 

10:40:40 EXT. CAMERON'S FLAT - NIGHT  

CAMERON stands watching, mobile phone in hand. 

10:40:46 INT. CAMERON'S FLAT - NIGHT  

RIPLEY and LUTHER look around. All that is left is a 
land line plugged into the wall, it starts to ring. 

LUTHER walks over but the answer machine kicks in 
before he has a chance to answer. 

ANSWER MACHINE (V.O.) 
Hello, your call cannot be taken at the moment, so 
please leave your message after the tone. 
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O.) 

MUSIC IN  L2 1M13 10:41:03 I know you’re there. 
 
RIPLEY immediately runs out, LUTHER picks up the 
phone.  

RIPLEY stands in the doorway on his mobile. 

RIPLEY 
Benny - it's Ripley, mate. I need you to trace a 
call going to this number yeah?   
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LUTHER listens on the land line. 

LUTHER 
Hello Cameron. How's your arm? 
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O.) 
You think because you...  
 

10:41:22 INT. SCU, BULLPEN – NIGHT 
 
BENNY listens on the phone while running a trace on 
his computer. 
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O.- CONT) 
... tasted my blood that you know what I am. 
 
LUTHER (V.O.) 
Well...  

10:41:27 INT. CAMERON



Luther Series 2 – Ep.1 

 36 

Do you know anything about this city? 
 
LUTHER  
Well I know ... 
 

10:42:03 INT. SCU BULLPEN – NIGHT 
 
BENNY still running the trace.  

LUTHER (CONT – V.O.) 
... that it smells a bit funny, when it gets hot. 
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O.)  
This. Now. Everything. 
 

10:42:09 INT. CAMERON’S FLAT – NIGHT 
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O. - CONT) 
This place. This time. This cretinised culture. 
 

10:42:14 INT. SCU BULLPEN – NIGHT 
 
BENNY still running the trace.  
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O. - CONT) 
We are the ... 
 

10:42:15 INT. CAMERON’S FLAT – NIGHT 
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O. – CONT) 
...richest... 
 
RIPLEY mouths to LUTHER who is still listening to 
the phone call.  
 
RIPLEY 
Less than three minutes.  
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O.) 
... and most decadent people who ever lived, and 
still we're dissatisfied. We have lost our history 
we have lost.. 
 

10:42:23 INT. SCU BULLPEN – NIGHT   
 
The tracer is still running. 
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O. – CONT) 
... our myths.  
 

10:42:25 INT. CAMERON’S FLAT - NIGHT 
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O. - CONT) 
You see kids in Whitechapel ... 
 

10:42:28 EXT. SOMEWHERE NEAR CAMERON’S FLAT – NIGHT. 
 
CAMERON on the phone. 
 
CAMERON (CONT) 
... play video games in which they score points by 
killing prostitutes.  
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10:42:32 INT. CAMERON’S FLAT – NIGHT    
 
LUTHER listens on the phone. 
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O.) 
They're totally indifferent to the spectre that 
walks past their window. 
 
LUTHER looks out of the window and sees the blue 
flashing light on a car in the distance. 
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O. - CONT) 
This is a dead city. 
 
LUTHER gestures at RIPLEY to get rid of the car. 
 
CAMERON (V.O. - CONT) 
It’s an unreal city. And do you know why? 

LUTHER 
No, no why don’t you tell me why? 
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O.) 
We are so indifferent, that we don't care. It's like 
we're medicated. 

LUTHER 
And how are you going to make us wake up? 
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O.) 
I'm going to remind people what it's like to be 
really scared. You ever heard of Spring Heeled Jack? 

LUTHER 
(laughs) Spring Heeled Jack, I’ve heard of Spring... 
 

10:43:02 INT. SCU BULLPEN – NIGHT   
 
The tracker is still working.  
 
LUTHER (CONT – V.O.) 
...Heeled Jack. Victorian bogeyman. 
 

10:43:04 INT. CAMERON’S FLAT - NIGHT   
 
LUTHER (CONT) 
Mask. Red Eyes.  
 

10:43:06 INT. SCU BULLPEN – NIGHT 
 
The tracker still running. 
 
LUTHER (CONT – V.O.) 
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RIPLEY 
Thanks mate. 
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O.) 
Yeah I was. But not anymore. Why should I be scared, 
I can take anyone I choose.  You can watch later 
tonight. 
 
LUTHER  
What do you mean?! 
 
CAMERON’S DISTORTED VOICE (V.O.) 
I hope you’re excited, because I am. 
 

10:43:46 EXT. CAMERON’S FLAT – NIGHT 
 
LUTHER (V.O.) 
Watch what Cameron? Hey! Cameron? What do you mean. 
What are you going to show me tonight.  Hey, 
Cameron.  
 
CAMERON runs off.  

10:43:55 INT. CAMERON’S FLAT - NIGHT 
 
LUTHER stares out of the window.      
 
LUTHER (CONT) 
How long? 

RIPLEY 
Less than a minute. 

LUTHER 
Too late. He’s gone. 
 
He drops the phone and storms off past RIPLEY.  
 

10:44:04 EXT. LONDON – NIGHT 
 
Montage of shots 9  
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MARK 
She died. 
 
JENNY 

MUSIC IN  L2 1M14 10:45:44 
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CANDICE 
Well ... I was at art school. He'd hang around the 
refectory. Sort of - y'know. Talking art. 

LUTHER 
Did he ever talk about this?  

LUTHER leans forward, opens a book containing IMAGES 
OF SPRING HEELED JACK. 
 
She laughs and smiles.  

CANDICE 
Spring Heeled Jack? 

LUTHER 
Yeah. 

CANDICE 
About ten zillion times. Yes it was his childhood 
obsession: Spring Heeled Jack’s in the cupboard; 
Spring Heeled Jack’s waiting at the bottom of the 
garden, in the bushes. 
 
She grins. 
 
CANDICE (CONT) 
Well he had to see somebody about it 
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GRAY 
Sorry, this is urgent.  

LUTHER gets up and exits. 

10:48:53 INT. SSU, BULLPEN - NIGHT  

LUTHER follows GRAY across the bullpen over to 
BENNY. 

GRAY 
It’s him you’re gonna want to see this. 

They arrive at BENNY's desk. 

LUTHER 
What is it Benny? 
 
BENNY 
This has just come in. 

He  BT

1 0 0 1 232.01 499.51 Tm

3>> BDC BT
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GRAY turns back to her computer. 
 
GRAY 
Er, it's Egmont Terrace!! Two streets South West. 

LUTHER 
Alright call it in! 
 
He watches MR PUNCH walk up to the camera.  

GRAY 
This is DS Gray, SSU - requesting urgent armed 
response to Egmont Terrace, E1. And send an 
ambulance. 

MR PUNCH switches off the footage.  

MUSIC OUT L2 1M15 10:51:05 They are all in shock.  

MUSIC IN  L2 1M16 10:51:09 

CANDICE steps on to the SSU, somewhat bemused. Finds 
LUTHER and the others in stunned silence. 

CANDICE 
Did something happen? 

They look to her. 

LUTHER 
DS Gray, DS Ripley, please escort Ms Calvert home. 
 
They get up and lead her out. 
 
GRAY 
This way please. Right this way please. 
 
They lead her out leaving LUTHER alone. 
 

10:51:53 INT. MULTI-STORY CAR PARK – NIGHT 
 
SCHENK and LUTHER. 
 
SCHENK 
How you feeling? 
 
LUTHER 
I’m angry. 
 
SCHENK 
Too angry?  
 
LUTHER 
Just angry enough. 
 
SCHENK 
Because I can’t have the wheels coming off this 
thing John. 
 
LUTHER 
It won’t Martin. 
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SCHENK 
I fought tooth and nail to get you back into the 
fold. I fought hard and I fought dirty. Don’t 
squander it now.   

10:52:21 EXT. 27 EGMONT TERRACE - NIGHT  
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They make their way through, this is also being 
recorded on CCTV.  

10:53:51 INT. BACK OF VACUUM REPAIR CLEANER SHOP - NIGHT  

They walk through the cluttered room. 

SFX: phone rings. 

GRAY jumps, CANDICE looks at her. 

CANDICE  
It’s just the shop. 
 
She switches on a light and they carry on through, 
along a dark corridor.  
 
CANDICE switches on another light and they walk 
through the stock room and up the stair case.  

10:54:36 INT. STAIRCASE / CANDICE FLAT - NIGHT  
 
They make their way up the stairs and CANDICE goes 
into flat.    

CANDICE 
Do you want a cup of tea?    
 
GRAY 
I’ll just check upstairs. 
 
She goes up the stairs, switches on the light and 
looks around.     

Suddenly the lights go out.  

CANDICE (O.S.) 
Sorry it’s just a fuse.  

GRAY takes out her key ring and switches on a little 
torch hanging from it. Then slowly walks over to a 
door and opens it, then walks inside. 

10:55:57 INT. CANDICE'S FLAT, BEDROOM - NIGHT  

She steps into darkness and sees the silhouette of 
someone staring at her. She jumps and fumbles for 
the light switch. She switches it on and is relieved 
to see it was just a sculpture of a man. 

She doesn’t see someone stepping up the stairs 
behind her.  

She heaves a sigh of relief. 

10:56:04 EXT/INT. RIPLEY'S CAR OUTSIDE CANDICE'S FLAT - NIGHT  

RIPLEY sees GRAY go over to the window and look out. 

GRAY (V.O.) 
MUSIC OUT L2 1M17 10:56:07 Ripley, all clear in the house. I'm just going to 

make sure Miss Calvert’s alright. 
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RIPLEY talks into his radio. 
 
RIPLEY 
Ok, copy that.  

10:56:12 INT. CANDICE'S FLAT, BEDROOM - NIGHT   

GRAY looks out of the window and sees him flash his 
head lights, then she closes the bedroom curtains.  

10:56:16 INT. RIPLEY'S CAR OUTSIDE CANDICE'S FLAT – NIGHT 

RIPLEY waits behind the steering wheel, looking up 
at the flat.  

MUSIC IN  L2 1M18 10:56:32 He hears a noise and turns to see MR PUNCH sitting 
in the seat behind him. 

MUSIC IN “BIG BAD WOLF”  CUT TO BLACK: 
10:56:33 

CAPTION: next time 

MUSIC OUT L2 1M18 10:56:35 CUT TO: 

10:56:36 
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CUT TO: 

10:56:45 CHILDREN in the van trying to get out. 

CUT TO: 

10:56:47 LUTHER’s car speeds across the deserted land. 

CUT TO: 

10:56:47 LUTHER and RIPLEY in the speeding car. 

CUT TO: 

10:56:48 LUTHER’s windscreen smashes. 
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